Correctional Education Council (CEC) Board Meeting Minutes

December 15, 2016

DLLR, 1100 N Eutaw Street, Baltimore MD 21201

Council Members

Deputy Secretary David McGlone (DLLR), Alice Wirth, Michael Digiacomo (GWIB), Jack Weber, and Jennifer Gauthier

Staff and Guests

Pamela Wruble, Jack Cunning, Erica DuBose, Raquel Beverly, Willis Gunther, Steve Streurer,  Kathleen White,  Fran Tracy-Mumford, Ken Weeden, Courtney Jones, Antoine Payne, Tamara Barron, Phillip Holmes, John Linton

Absent

Beth Hart, James Fielder, Mike Gill, Stephen Moyer (DPSCS), Yariela Kerr-Donovan, Faith Harland-White, and Deborah Richardson
_________________________________________________________________________________________
Deputy Secretary McGlone called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. A quorum was not reached. 
Welcome

Deputy Secretary McGlone provided opening remarks from the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation. Each person introduced themselves and the agency that they represented. He welcomed two new members; Jennifer Gauthier-Executive Director of Lead4Life and Deborah Richardson-Director of Baltimore County Detention Center (not present). The minutes from the previous CEC meeting were not approved due to the lack of a quorum. 
Updates from DPSCS

Secretary Moyer was unable to attend due to an emergency. There were no updates from DPSCS. 
DLLR Updates
Deputy Secretary David McGlone addressed the following items.

· Grason Wiggins is the new Policy Director for the Governor’s Workforce Development Board.
· Linda Gilmore is the new Director of Business Services within the Office of Workforce Development.

· Apprenticeship Week took place during the week of November 14-18, 2016.  The week ended with a Veterans’ Apprenticeship Hiring Event at The National Guard Armory in Annapolis, Maryland. 
· This was a nationally highlighted event.
· Deputy Secretary of the Department of Labor Chris Lu acknowledged the work that Maryland has done.

· The application for the Expansion Grant was approved ($2 million).
· Maryland’s Second WIOA Convening occurred at the Arundel Preserve.
· All Local Workforce Plans were conditionally approved by the Governor’s Workforce Development Board. 
· Retirement of Maryland Correctional Training Center’s principal, Debra Banzhoff, was announced.
Returning Citizen-Antoine Payne
· Antoine Payne is a West Baltimore Native (Southwestern High School Class of 1994, graduated a year ahead of his class)

· At the age of 17 he began incarceration at the Baltimore City Detention Center. He was sentenced to 30 years. 
· At the time of his incarceration, he was the only inmate with a high school diploma on the tier. 
· He requested to go to school while at BCDC and began volunteering.

· He was sent to Roxbury Correctional Institution and began attending all classes that were available.
· He was allowed to volunteer within the school; however he was told that he had too much time left on his sentence to take classes.
· He attended social work groups. 
· There were no PELL grants at the time, so he also became involved in church and correspondence courses. 
· In 1996, he was transferred to Western Correctional Institution where he remained for twelve years.
· He applied and was hired to be an Academic Aide where he worked with Adult Basic Education students.
· He also encouraged his fellow inmates to take advantage of academic opportunities and improve family relations.
· In 2008, he requested to go to the Occupational Skills Training Center to learn a trade. 
· Took Graphic Arts and Printing program with Charlie Benjamin.
· Completed the program and began looking for work.
· He was introduced to Jack Weber (owner of Uptown Press) and subsequently obtained employment at Uptown Press as a small press operator and then moved on as a driver and then sales.
· After completing his sentence in 2008:
· He created the Philemon Ministry, which provides transitional housing and positive community to help returning citizens to adjust to the rigors of reentry

· He sees the value of education as part of the reentry process and provides assistance with reentry, including debriefing about the psychological challenges. 
· His journey has been productive. 
· He has sought opportunities for himself; 
· OSTC and Uptown Press created opportunities; 
· He now works with at risk youth to circumvent the prison pipeline. 
Diesel Program
· Tamara Barron (New Occupational Coordinator) will be managing the implementation of the Diesel Program.
· DLLR has been awarded the Edward J.  Burns Memorial Justice Memorial Grant through the Governor’s Office of Crime Control and Prevention (GOCCP) for the amount of $41,425. 
· The Diesel program will be implemented at three correctional institutions and incorporated within existing Automotive Programs which are six months in duration at:

· Roxbury Correctional Institute (RCI)
· Maryland Correctional Training Center (MCTC).
· Maryland Correctional Institute-Jessup (MCIJ).
· Students can earn up to ten ASE student certifications through the Automotive Program and an additional 4 ASE certifications in Diesel Technology.
· Materials are being acquired such as (textbooks, sample engines and other materials will be purchased/acquired to support the program).
· Instructors will begin implementing the program to help build a pipeline for students to middle income employment. Instructors will also be working with Vehicles for Change (VFC) staff as well as MTA Diesel engineers and staff.
· The goal is to bring all experiences behind the fence full circle through academic, transition, occupational skills. 
· Phil Holmes, Vehicles for Change (VFC) Director, spoke about their role in the Diesel Program:
· Through the partnership between DLLR’s Correctional Education Program and VFC, we are collectively working to be the best reentry program in the county, using evidence based practices, paid training and allowing employers help to design the program. 
· Through VFC’s work with employer’s companies such as Toyota provided input and noted a concern about soft skills and employer engagement among returning citizens. 
· The diesel opportunity arose due to a need for diesel mechanics: 
· Maryland Transit Administration (MTA) originally would not hire individuals with criminal backgrounds;
· With the assistance of the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation and Correctional Educational, a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) was negotiated between VFC and MTA. Through the partnerships, Correctional Ed, VFC and MTA will train individuals to become diesel mechanics, provided that they have no sex offenses and the offense is at least 7 years old. 
· The initial goal is to have 8 individuals gain employment each year and the goal is to move citizens from abject poverty to sustainable life. For example:
· Pay scale:

· $1 day (inmate pay) 

· $8.50/hr. for up to 6 months (Vehicles for Change)
· $20/hr. plus benefits (MTA)
· Employers such as EYRE Bus Service are expanding diesel repair and mechanic programs and are working to support re-entry programs.
· Baltimore-Washington Partnership meeting will use MTA process for hiring returning citizens and there are other programs seeking to hire ex-offenders such as Employment Advancement Right Now Program.
Dr. Fran Tracy-Mumford spoke about academic updates.

· The Correctional Education Curriculum Scope and Sequence was updated and released in September.  The revisions were based upon changes in the 2014 GED Test, more definition in the Common Core Standards, and the College and Career Readiness Standards for Adult Education.  It has been printed and distributed to teachers in a professional development session.  The development process included:

· Each school was asked to review and submit ideas for revisions based on changes they have experienced and submitted them to the Academic Coordinator.  

· Principals were asked to participate or to designate an individual from their school to sit on a Curriculum Steering Committee. 

· Curriculum changes were reviewed and revisions were made so that each instructional level.

· Web’s Depth of Knowledge, based on complexity of teaching and learning, was added to each skill.

· Content and skill progression across the levels and show a sequence.

· The final Curriculum Scope and Sequence has

· Listing of skills by instructional level.

· Checklist organized by content across all levels.

· A second Checklist organized by different contents at the same level.

· Provided to all teachers are:

· Training with the release of the document in each of the three regions.

· A printed hard copy of the document.

· An uploaded Microsoft Word document has been placed onto each school’s server so that teachers can access the content to develop lessons; it can also be used for team planning.

· A flash drive will be released to each teacher when DPSCS allows us to do so. 

· Software to accompany the Curriculum Scope and Sequence will be aligned to the new skills.  Examples are:

· AZTEC which teaches all skills to all levels.

· ITTS which teaches all skills to all levels.

· Reading Horizons to teach Reading and Language Arts skills, especially to the lowest levels.

· The Response to the new Curriculum Scope and Sequence has been favorable. 

· Members have been thanked and congratulated for the quality of their work.

· CE has received requests nationally to receive copies of the new curriculum.

CE Updates

Jack Cunning, Field Director, reported on the current vacancies in Correctional Education: 

· The following candidates are in the process of getting reference checks and employment verification completed:

· Special Education Coordinator HQ

· Instructional Assistant II for Jessup Region

· Office Secretary III at MCI-J.  

· Librarian at MCI-W

· On December 22, 2016 an Occupational Carpentry Teacher was selected for ECI-E.

· The librarian positions for Hagerstown and Jessup have been reposted.  

· Academic teaching positions have been posted. 

· Special Education Coordinator position at HQ still needs to be filled. 

Alice Wirth reported on GED 

· 226/266 GED since July 1 to present (85% pass rate) (Nation 72%) (State 62%) 

· The Correctional Education Program produces approximately 15% of all GEDs in MD.
Tamara Barron reported on Occupational Training Program Updates:

· Ms. Barron will participate in NCCER Accreditation Training in February representing Maryland.

· As of November 30, 2016:

·  There are 626 students participating in Occupational Training Programs across the state.

· 338 students have obtained a DLLR Occupational Training Programs Certificate of Completion.
· Ms. Barron has been trained as an Automotive Service Excellence (ASE) test proctor and has begun proctoring ASE Testing for students in the automotive programs.  
· ASE Programs Updates during the 2015-2016 school year:
· Over 200 students are in enrolled in the automotive training program

· Approximately 122 students completed the program across the state

· 21 students have passed 51 ASE nationally certified tests. Testing is on-going based on institutional needs

· Staffing updates:

· The new carpentry teacher has been hired at OSTC and training will take place the week of December 19, 2016. 
· ECI-E also hired a newcontractual Office Technology teacher to begin December 19, 2016.

· National Center for Construction Education and Research (NCCER) Updates:

· Construction certifications are now being printing after a 6 month hiatus. 
· NCCER transitioning to electronic program in June and have been unable to provide certifications for students in construction creating an extensive backlog. 

· Mid-September advisory group for printing and graphics met at OSTC to review employer requirements and to discuss strategies to improve programming.

· The Correctional Educational (CE) employer subcommittee met on November 30, 2016.

· Good news! Donald Mariner (Warehouse/Distribution Instructor at OSTC) wrote his very own Warehouse Textbook and it is being printed at the school by the Print and Graphics Program. 

Erica DuBose reported on Transitional updates. 
· Transition Resource Seminars began in November-piloting with inmates at OSTC and will begin at MCIJ and Patuxent after the holidays.

·  Seminars will provide inmates within one year of release an opportunity to ask questions specific to their situation. 

· Inmates also will focus on a 2 minute elevator speech emphasizing skillsets, interviewing techniques and mock interview sessions where they will be recorded to help correct verbal and nonverbal cues. 

· Correctional Education is looking to follow ten inmates from incarceration to employment. 

· Correctional Education is continuing to differentiate the ways in which we utilize our partnership with the Mayor’s Office of Employment Development in order to increase the number of inmates provided transition services prior to release. Shaborah Wright has been instrumental in this process. 
· Transitional packets will be offered to the families during graduation beginning in the central region and expanding to the other regions in the future. Families are often unaware of resources available to their loved ones upon their return. 

· Dr. David Altshuler at Johns Hopkins University provided Correctional Education with information regarding Re-entry Education Grants.  

· Correctional Education also spoke with the Pennsylvania Department of Corrections about a program they offer that focuses on young adults 18-25 who are at a high risk for reoffending. They have received federal grant money and we are looking to determine best practices that can be utilized by Correctional Education. 

Employer Advisory Committee Meeting Updates provided by Jack Weber

· Four goals were identified by the committee for 2017: 

· Set up advisory committees at all 10 participatory schools (continuing goal) where businesses will support occupational/trade programs in schools. 

· Internet connectivity restriction:

· Looking for ways to get the internet inside of the prisons.

· Our students are ill-equipped because they are lacking this access, it will help them be prepared for employment as they are progressing through programs, and equipment is not up-to-date.

· Federal institutions have internet connectivity so why can’t the state of Maryland.  

· Secure $150,000 revolving fund for textbooks, materials, and supplies.

· There is a constant need for various items and ongoing maintenance costs to keep equipment up and running.

· Working to Establish a Prison to Business Pipeline

· Companies such as AAA, Toyota, Associated Builders and Contractors (ABC) Port Covington provide apprenticeship opportunities to returning citizens, and there has been outreach to add Under Armor to the advisory committee.

· ABC and Baltimore City Community College (BCCC) to provide validation of credits from ABC to be given at BCCC so students can obtain an AA degree. 

· Printing Graphics Association Trust paid for the repairs of equipment at OSTC. All presses are running at this time. 

· Private and public partnerships are imperative for bringing men and women home from prison for good and to provide gainful employment opportunities. 

· Concern that too much income can be destabilizing factor, but acknowledges an upward progression of salary as skills are obtained.

· Seeking to continue business relationships to continue to foster employment and connect businesses with men and women being released.

Steven Steurer Discussed:

· The work of the group, Citizens United for the Rehabilitation of Errants (CURE MD)

· Maryland Alliance for Justice Reform (MAJR) possible recommendations

· As an incentive to participate in school:

· Inmates will receive time off their sentence for the completion of a program and this effort will also save the state money.

· Case management to be involved in the process.

· Judges are looking at holistic approach instead of punitive.

· Secure internet simulation at Howard County Detention Center:

· Links to iPathways has had no problems for two years 

Meeting Dates for 2017

March 13 │ June 12 │ September 11 │ December 11
Concluding Remarks

Deputy Secretary McGlone informed participants that the Task Force Studying Adult High Schools interim report would be available on December 16, 2016. He thanked all those in attendance.
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